 Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

February 23, 2018
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, February 23, 2018 and was called to order by Mr. Libhart at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:




There were no Committee members present.
Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Planning and Engineering), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing & PR),  Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Minutes:  The minutes of the January 26, 2018 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Michael Moskal, SARAA’s new staff accountant.
Chairman’s Comments on January Board Meeting:

Mr. Libhart said that there was not a quorum present at the January 31 Board meeting.  Therefore, there will be agenda items on the February Board agenda that were on the January Board agenda.  Also, he said there were two agenda items that he authorized staff to proceed with because of time limits, and those will be ratified at the February 28 Board meeting.
Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that HIA Enplaned traffic was down 1.5% for January and even with last year. He commented that there were 2500 more passengers leave HIA than came back.   He said that there was a 1.9% decline in the Departing Load Factor for January, attributable to the weather.  Operations were up 6% at HIA and up 24.4% at CXY compared to one year ago.  
Air Canada:  Air Canada is adding a fourth trip to Toronto in May.  
Community Day:  The Community Day will be held on June 9th at the Capital City Airport.  This will be similar to what was done last year.
US Army Golden Knights Breakfast:  HIA will be hosting a special breakfast with the US Army Golden Knights on August 15th at HIA.  
Susquehanna Service Dogs:  The Susquehanna Service Dogs will be at the airport training this Saturday, March 3, at 9:00 a.m.  The training will include getting on and off an Allegiant aircraft. 
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:
Private Land Development Projects:
Shaner Hotel Group:   The interior framing, electrical and plumbing work is in progress.  The interior dry wall installation will start in early March, 2018.   This project is still on schedule to open in August, 2018.
Avflight Office and Hangar:  The water, sanitary sewer and gas service has been installed.  The interior finish work is in progress.  An electrical outage is scheduled for March 7th.   Mr. Edwards said that the Avflight Ground Lease specified an opening date of February 28th.  However, staff gave them some extra days in order to connect into the electrical service.
Penrac LLC:  The masonry block foundation walls have been placed.  The Installation of the pre-engineered building is in progress.  They are on target for an estimated completion date of June 30. 
Construct Taxiway, Phase 1 (Supplemental), FCRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Buchart Horn Engineers to increase their contract amount by $11,915 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $58,505 to provide additional geotechnical services for the Parallel Taxiway project at Franklin County Regional Airport.  He said that review of the 60 percent plans showed additional excavation will be required in the hillside area.  SARAA staff recommends that six additional borings be taken in the area of the proposed new taxiway in order to provide more information to bidders.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $25,800 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s industrial stormwater permit and accomplish sampling required by the environmental Memorandum of Understanding.  SARAA has a requirement to accomplish an annual compliance evaluation in accordance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for stormwater.  The cost decreased by $1,680 due to a decrease in PFOS analysis.  The cost of this work was included in the environmental line item for environmental studies of SARAA’s 2018 operating budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Shuttle Bus Purchase:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 19-Passenger Shuttle Bus in the amount of $89,400 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The vehicle being replaced is a 2011 Chevrolet 14-Passenger shuttle bus that has accrued in excess of 300,000 miles, is showing significant rust, and required frequent repair and maintenance.  To date, the SARAA Board has approved replacing one shuttle bus each year as part of the annual replacement program.  SARAA maintains a total of six shuttles in the fleet.  Funding for this project was approved as part of the 2018 Capital Improvement Budget and will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Right of Entry, Verizon, HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Grant (easement) with Verizon Pennsylvania LLC to grant the right to construct, reconstruct, and to supplement, operate and maintain communication facilities to provide telecommunication service to the new Select Medical hangar located at 515 Airport Drive, Middletown.  Since Verizon will be placing their cabling in ductbanks located on SARAA property, they have asked that SARAA provide an easement for their new infrastructure.  All costs of providing Verizon telecommunication services to the new Select Medical hangar will be the responsibility of Verizon and Select Medical.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Ratification of Lyft Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify the execution of a Ground Transportation Agreement with LYFT, INC. by the Executive Director to provide customer pick-up services at HIA.  LYFT, INC. is authorized to operate in Pennsylvania for on-demand ride services.  Staff is recommending that the Authority should enter into an agreement with Lyft under the same terms as the agreement with Uber.  SARAA will receive $3.40 for each Lyft pick-up at the airport which consists of a per-trip fee of $2.90, and a parking fee of $.50.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.

Shenandoah Personal Communications, Water Tower Lease:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify a first amendment for Shenandoah Personal Communications, LLC (Shentel) and to authorize the Executive Director to execute the first amendment.  Shenandoah leases space on the east end water tower for communication equipment.  They have exercised their first of three, five year options, and their lease will terminate in October, 2022.  Shentel will be replacing three existing antennas with three new antennas and six existing Remote Radio Heads (RRH) with six new RRHs.  Shentel would like SARAA to sign a First Amendment to the lease acknowledging that they are making the upgrades.  No additional funding will be needed.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.

Bidding/Construction Administration Consulting Services/Restrooms, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that in August 2017, SARAA entered into an agreement with The Sheward Partnership (TSP) to provide architectural and engineering design services for the public restroom renovations at HIA.  TSP has completed the required work and has provided SARAA with construction documentation for a single set of men’s, women’s and companion care restroom facilities.  To advance the project and proceed to the next phase, SARAA has asked TSP to provide additional design documentation, bidding and construction phase services.  TSP and Burns Engineering will provide full construction administration services for the duration of the construction schedule.  TSP anticipates a 12-14 week construction duration to complete the project.  The recommendation is to award a contract not to exceed $52,360 to The Sheward Partnership to provide final construction documents and specifications as well as bidding and construction phase services for the renovations to the prototype bathroom design at HIA.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
PA Air National Guard, Ground Lease Renewal:
Mr. Edwards that this is to approve a new ground lease between SARAA and the Department of the Air Force for 50.272 acres of SARAA owned property utilized by the Pennsylvania Air National Guard, 193rd Special Operations Wing, subject to final negotiations, review by SARAA legal counsel, and concurrence of the FAA and Secretary of the Air Force. The term of the lease is being extended beyond the 29 years remaining on the existing lease by adding an additional 21 years to the term (50 years total) beginning on October 1, 2013 and ending on September 30, 2063.  The lease term extension is needed because military installations situated on leased property are prevented from programming capital improvement projects (MILCON) twenty five years before lease expiration.  If the ground lease term is not extended, the 193rd SOW will be locked out from planning or constructing capital improvement or expansion projects beginning in 2017.  The Department of the Air Force will pay SARAA one dollar in consideration for the lease.  SARAA will also incur some legal costs associated with review and negotiation of the lease.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
GA Airports:

Capital City Airport:
CXY Community Day:  Mr. Stevens said that this event is scheduled for June 9th at Capital City Airport.  This event coincides with the International Young Eagles Day.  The Chapter of the EAA based at Capital City Airport is planning to put together the Young Eagles Flights which are free flight for kids.  
Hype CXY:  This is a group of tenants at CXY headed by Skyport that meets once a month.  Next month they are planning an FAA Safety Training.  This group will also be participating in the CXY Community Day.
Make-a-Wish Fundraiser:  Cargill plans on having their Make-a-Wish Fundraiser event in September.
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  
Mr. Stevens said that Advanced Helicopters has taken over the management of Frederick Flight Center.  He told them that a certified letter was sent to Empire Aviation (the parent company) concerning terms for terminating the lease earlier than July 31, 2018.  Mr. Stevens said the main concern is the liability of leaving behind the fuel.  He said that it is not SARAA’s fuel and is hoping to stay out of it until there is no choice.  It has been almost a year since the fuel was put in, and after a year the fuel cannot be used commercially.  There are also employees from the Frederick group who are interested in continuing an operation at Gettysburg, principally aircraft maintenance.  He is currently trying to get more information from them, and will keep the Board informed.    
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 8:35 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, March 23, 2018, Noon 


              Harrisburg International Airport
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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